Minutes of the Los Medanos College

Associated Students

Senate Meeting

	Date:
	Friday, February 20, 2009



	Time:
	2:00 – 4:00 p.m.



	Place:
	Los Medanos College – Rm. 409

2700 East Leland Road

Pittsburg, CA 94565-5107



	Chair:
	Heidi Meldrum



	1.   Call to Order:
	Meeting called to order at 2:00 p.m.



	· Roll Call:
	Present                                      Late                                      Absent

Dave Belman                                                             

Heidi Meldrum         

Elaine Davis*    

Christina Cannon*

Jennifer Okafor*

Heather McClenathan*

De’shawn Woolridge*

Omar Lewis*

Morgan Livingston*

Etiene Ikpe*

Chris Ofstad*

Maureisha Carter*

Errick Earl

Angelica Gonzalez

Erin Johnson

Larry Nalls Jr

Crystal Collins

Chika Nnaji



	Quorum:
	Those present constitute a quorum.



	*Voting Board Members
	


2.   Adopt Agenda for Friday, February 20, 2009: Heidi Meldrum

Call for a motion to add emergency agenda item “LMCAS accountability and responsibility” for 15 minutes after agenda item “Textbook on Reserve program Allocation Proposal”.

	Motion:
	Christina Cannon

	Second:
	De'shawn Woolridge

	Vote:
	9-0-0



	Vote passed by majority.
	


Call for a motion to approve the agenda for Friday, February 20, 2009 with amendments to add the Errick Earl to the board members and to add Christina's emergency agenda action item “LMCAS accountability and responsibility”.

	Motion:
	Heather McClenathan

	Second:
	Morgan Livingston

	Vote:
	9-0-0



	Vote passed by majority.
	


Changes made to the minutes of Friday, February 13, 2009

· Item #11 – 

· Christina Golf should be Christina Goff.

· Item #7 – 

· Elaine volunteered to edit the outline, De’shawn and Elaine volunteered to be speakers for the mandatory meeting, Heather volunteered to do banners, and Jennifer volunteered to collect the outlets.

· Item #8 – 

· Spirit Committee- Christina Cannon, Elaine Davis (co-chair)

· Democracy- Vacant

· Student union- Christina Cannon

· Item #12 – 

Candidate Appointment: Board

· Heather volunteered to stay back as well.

· Item #13 – 

Candidate Appointment: Representative 

(The information about Errick Earl goes under this item).

· Item #14 – 

Officer Reports/Senator Reports

Call for a motion to approve the minutes for Friday, February 13, 2009 with changes made.

	Motion:
	Jennifer Okafor

	Second:
	De’shawn Woolridge

	Vote:
	8-0-1



	Vote passed by majority.
	


3.  Public Comment: All

· Crystal Collins said she would have come to the board to have a discussion item, but she did not know of the process. She said that SHR was planning to throw a dance with the help of LMCAS if approved. She said that it is a fund raiser for their fund raiser for which they will be coming to LMCAS for a proposal as well, but if LMCAS decides not to help the funding project then SHR would want them to help fund the multicultural event. Crystal corrected that they were not coming to LMCAS for co-sponsorship on the Multicultural event but for funding. She said that she had worked out a budget and she would like the board to discuss. Crystal was also willing to entertain questions and have a discussion in the present meeting.

· Dave noted that during ‘Public Comment’ it is appropriate to ask simple clarification questions, but because it is not an agenda item there should not be discussion or decision making happening. Meaningful discussion should be an agenda item.

· De’shawn told Crystal that his group can work with SHR.

· Christina asked Crystal if she had turned in a formal proposal to LMCAS. Crystal’s response was they have a proposal prepared for the dance but it has not yet  been submitted while for the multicultural event they are waiting to know their budget since they have estimated $1,500 to get it across and that is just with performance, stage, and promotion.

4.  Advisor Report: Dave Belman

· Dave apologized for being gone last week.

· Dave distributed an updated copy of the board roster. He said that a number of folks had received their losmedanos.edu email address, and he said that everyone who has one should be using it for all things LMCAS related. He said that it is what puts one on the campus email group and that it is also publicly posted on the website and so other folks who are trying to get in contact with members of the board about student government will do that through the emails. He said that if anyone is comfortable with issuing his or her personal email address to be used for LMCAS and does not have a losmedanos.edu email address, then it can be released; however, the losmedanos.edu email address should be used because the campus and district system will not recognize the personal email addresses.

· Dave said that he had sent an email out to everyone, and although it had been informally discussed in other ways, he just wanted to formally remind folks that the chancellor has scheduled a district-wide sherette for the district strategic planning process. Dave passed around invitations for members of LMCAS to attend it next Friday from 9-3. He said those interested should let him know for assistance.

· Dave said that he had sent out an email to the board about the table drapes, but he did not get any response. He said that it is dirty from welcome week. De'shawn said that he remembered Heidi volunteered to take care of it; Heidi owned up to it and Dave told her he would get them to her.

· Dave said that there was a goal to continually reminded the board about updating the stipend binder, so he reminded the board to log their hours in the binder for the LMCAS stipends. He told them to do it throughout the semester and not wait till the day before final when they can not remember. Heidi said that she had set the 20th of March to double check on everybody's stipends.

· Dave acknowledged the work that has been going on recently in terms of the concerns of LMCAS adhering to the Brown Act. He said that he appreciated the work that multiple folks are doing in terms of getting LMCAS to follow Brown Act; he said that they have been pretty thorough over the past couple of weeks. Dave said that he is working to bring in Richard Livingston, Senior Dean of Instruction in LMC, who is much more of an expert on Brown Act, so that he can do some training with the board on Brown Act.

· Dave requested for an extension of time to finish up his report.

Call for a motion to give Advisor Dave Belman 3 minutes extension of time to finish up the advisor report.

	Motion:
	Christina Cannon

	Second:
	De’shawn Woolridge

	Vote:
	9-0-0



	Vote passed by majority.
	


· Dave said that he and other folks have been concerned about actions and comments of members of the board towards other students, people on the board and perhaps otherwise. He said that there are people who may have felt disrespected, manipulated, harassed, and it is important that this unfair treatment of individuals, personal attacks, and personal issues should not coming up in board meetings. Dave said that he would be stepping in more that it does not happen in the meeting. Dave reminded the board that as student leaders and members of the student government, they are expected to act in a professional and respectful manner towards all members of the LMCAS community, including students who are members of LMCAS for otherwise; and if any behavior persists including verbal harassment, intimidation, disruptive abusive behavior towards students, staff, faculty, any member of the LMC community, the folks involved may be subject to sanction under the LMC code of conduct. The conduct officer is Newin Orante who was supposed to be at the present board meeting but could not because he is out. He enforces the student code of conduct. Failure to comply with the student code of conduct can result in loss of privileges for extracurricular involvement which could include the ability to participate in student government and LMCAS. Dave told the board that they are all expected to follow the student code of conduct to be respectful of everyone that is part of the community, and potential violations of the code could have consequences. To go along with that, Dave passed around a sheet with all he had said, and he asked all the board members to sign it. He said that it does not mean that they are agreeing to do all it requires, for they cannot be forced to do it; it is just an acknowledgment. Choosing to agree with all the codes of conduct is good, but if not there will be consequences.

5.   Senator Appointment: M. Carter

· Chris reported that he and other board members had interviewed Maureshia Carter last Friday after the board meeting, and she did very well.

Call for a motion to appoint Maureshia Carter as senator of LMCAS

	Motion:
	Chris Ofstad

	Second:
	Heather McClenathan

	Vote:
	6-0-3



	Vote passed by majority.
	


· The board congratulated and welcomed senator Maureshia Carter to the board.

· Quorum changed to 10.

· Dave told Maureshia that she was now a fully privileged voting member of the board and that she was eligible to vote for the rest of the meeting. He told her to connect with him after the meeting for Orientation #2; he added that he would pull Errick Earl into the orientation too.

· Heidi noted for those who were not present in the last meeting that Errick Earl had been appointed Student Representative for LMCAS in the last meeting.

6.   Committee Appointments: LMCAS

· The board went over the committee appointments in the last meeting, but Heidi decided to go over them again for those who were not present in the last meeting and make changes if there is a need to.

· Christina reported seeing a couple of different copies of the committees that they sat on and she was interested in being a representative in the Idea committee and she has actually worked with the members. She asked Dave if it is true that it has not been set up yet. Dave replied that Idea was a committee that existed in relation to a project to work with the campus change network a couple of years ago. It was just this year that it got formalized as SGC committee. Basically on the SGC committee there are students, staff, and faculty, and they are trying to figure out the structure for the committee. Dave said that the meeting are open, and anyone who was interested in going should feel free to go; they are once a month on a Thursday from usually 1:30pm to 3:00pm or 3:30p. The next one is March 5, 2009. Once the structure of the committee gets formalized, it will come to LMCAS with the formal appointment of who should be there.

· Dave passed out his most updated copy of the committee appointments for the board to know who is on what committee and also to let him know of changes that need to be made.

· Heidi requested to have the internal standing committees and their appointments put on the paper as well. Dave said it would be great to have someone from the board be responsible for pulling the information together as well as the date and time for the meetings and their locations, and bring to him so that he could add them to the paper.

· Christina formally stated that she would be resigning as the Spirit committee chair. She said that she would email it to everyone on the board to have a formal written statement.

· Heidi said that De'shawn was working on a calendar to add the updates and asked De'shawn if he wanted to be the one responsible for updating the list, and De'shawn accepted to volunteer.

· De'shawn requested to take on  the Democracy committee since most of the issues that they are working on are related to Region III. Heidi suggested that the board initially give those who just joined the board the opportunity to choose committees to join.

· Maureshia chose the ACE committee because of her experience.

· Dave noted that there were some folks on one committee and some folks on up to four committees, and so it is an opportunity for them to “share the loaf”.

· Jennifer noted her name was missing from the appointments to the Textbook Committee.

Call for a motion to approve the internal standing committees with the appointments of Etiene as co-chair of Spirit committee, Maureshia as co-chair of ACE, and De'shawn as co-chair of Democracy.

	Motion:
	De'shawn Woolridge

	Second:
	Elaine Davis

	Vote:
	10-0-0



	Vote passed by majority.
	


7.   Textbook on Reserve Program Allocation Proposal

· Heidi reported that this was discussed in last week's board meeting, but they have not had the chance to meet. De'shawn added that it was because Christina Goff had out of her office for a week due to a death in her family.

· There was a decision to table the proposal to next week.

· Christina requested for clarification on who turned in the proposal. Heidi replied that she did and gave overview on what the proposal was for.

· Dave clarified that it was on overexpediture from last year which is affecting this year, and not from last semester on this semester.

· Christina expressed her concerned for the reason that Elaine, Jennifer and Heather are on the Textbook committee, but Heidi and Morgan worked on the proposal. She said she wondered what the committee was doing. She said that she was confused and on the outside of this situation, while the technically she is supposed to be on the inside. She said that she thinks the public should be able to read clear to the jobs of each committee.

· Heidi replied that she thought that it was a great concern, but that they should note that the textbook committee is not an internal standing committee but a college wide committee. She said that she was asking for money from LMCAS to create a relief. However, Heidi said that Christina was right and that the next step for the correct proposal would be for the those on the textbook committee to go back to textbook to find a more permanent solution.

· Morgan clarified that she was on the proposal because she and Heidi had a discussion about it and she was going to help Heidi plan it.

Call for a motion to table the “Textbook on Reserve Program Allocation Proposal” to next week until De'shawn gets more information from Christina Goff.

	Motion:
	Morgan Livingston

	Second:
	De'shawn Woolridge

	Vote:
	9-0-1



	Vote passed by majority.
	


8.   LMCAS Accountability and Responsibility: Christina Cannon

· Christina said that she thinks that as a board they have the opportunity to correct their mistakes without having to go through a whole constitutional process, because they could easily vote right now and make sure that certain action will be followed without making a whole bylaw amendment. Christina said that she had recently reviewed the Brown act. She said she went to the DVC retreat, and she recommended it for anyone who has the chance to go. She said she discovered that secret ballots are illegal. Since that was the way the LMCAS officers were voted on, Christina suggested re-voting at the next meeting so that the board can be in accordance with any rule needed to follow. She also suggested and a person runs for one position only, the position of interest, for otherwise it would seem like it is a run for power.

· Dave said that changes can be made to the bylaws; however, something involving procedural change that does not contradict the by-laws can be done with a majority vote. He said procedural changes do not necessarily have to be made by-law changes.

· In terms of the secret ballot, Dave said that he would need to get a legal opinion to find out since is not an expert in Brown Act. Dave added, however in the spirit of Brown Act, Christina’s suggestion was a really good one.

· Heidi said that the current by-laws are not so good, so it is important for the board members to email their suggested changes to Dave. Heidi supported the idea of the re-vote, but she was a little hazy about if involving a campaigning again or to redo what has already been put in place.

· Dave replied that if secrete ballots violates Brown Act then the board has the responsibility to go back and undo that action which means all the officer positions would have to be considered vacant. Dave suggested nominations for the next meeting, appointments for the following meeting, and for those currently in the officer positions to continue in it until the officers are appointed, which may or may not be the same people.

· Elaine said the she also had been researching on Brown Act she discovered that as far as in the case  where shading bubbles for names were involved in voting and  that the votes were made public in terms that there was not only one person counting the votes, then the votes were OK.

· Dave said he would seek a legal opinion over the next week.

· Christina said she had a few motions that she wanted the board to vote on.

Call for a motion to extend discussion time by 5 minutes

	Motion:
	Elaine Davis 

	Second:
	De’shawn Woolridge

	Vote:
	10-0-0



	Vote passed by majority.
	


Call for a motion to nominations next Friday and elections the following Friday for the LMCAS officer positions in order to be in accordance with Brown Act and also that a person runs for only one office.

	Motion:
	Christina Cannon

	Second:
	Omar Lewis

	Vote:
	6-1-3



	Vote passed by majority.
	


Call for a motion to approve to extend discussion time by 3 minutes

	Motion:
	Etiene Ikpe

	Second:
	Elaine Davis

	Vote:
	8-0-0



	Vote passed by majority.
	


· Heidi thought that the proposal was kind of rough and that there should be some kind of priority in the discussion and action items.

· Dave said that he did not think it was inappropriate to have some kind of consensus around any request to be on the agenda. He said that it is the responsibility of the chair to create the agenda, and what they should be doing is put timely action items first, followed by discussion items that are not as urgent, and reports later on in the agenda. Everything that requested should be on the agenda but the board might not get through everything, which is OK because the discussion items can be tabled to the next meeting if the meeting runs out of time.

· De’shawn added that the by-laws states that if the request is turned in 72 hours before the meeting then it is to be put on the agenda.

· Crystal requested to speak, but Heidi did not permit her stating that she was told that the public cannot speak except during the time for public comment. Dave replied that if they are acknowledged by the chair, they can speak. Heidi said she was “ragged on” the last time she allowed the public to speak where it was not time for public comment. Dave said that he was not certain, but he thinks that if the chair acknowledges the public to speak on a discussion item then they should be able to do so. So Heidi allowed Crystal to speak.

· Crystal asked, referring to Heidi’s previous comment on priority, for who decides what is priority or not. Heidi replied that if the board discusses on a proposal in a discussion item on the agenda then it automatically gains priority.

Call for a motion to approve to extend discussion time by 5 minutes

	Motion:
	Elaine Davis 

	Second:
	Christina Cannon

	Vote:
	10-0-0



	Vote passed by majority.
	


Call for a motion to approve to extend discussion time by 5 minutes

	Motion:
	Christina Cannon

	Second:
	De’shawn Woolridge

	Vote:
	8-0-0



	Vote passed by majority.
	


Call for a motion to have any discussion item requested 72 hours in advance be mandated to appear on the agenda and be carried over to the next meeting if they need a action item to follow it.

	Motion:
	Christina Cannon

	Second:
	Heather McClenathan

	Vote:
	9-0-1



	Vote passed by majority.
	


9.  Invincible Children: Chris Ofstad

· Chris explained that Invincible Children is an organization that works in California and benefits children in Uganda who just got out of a civil war. They lost people and their homes. Right now, they are trying to go back to their homes and they are trying to rebuild their educational system. They are creating scholarships and mentorship so that they can create a brighter future for their country and their government. It is called ‘Invisible Children’ because currently it is the most neglected humanitarian emergency in the world. Chris said he came across this last semester and tried to do some work on it but did not get anywhere, so now he is working with Honors and the Rotaract club. He said that they have made a lot of progress with it, and they have decided to make a benefit Pasta Feast on April 4th at 6pm at the LMC cafeteria. He said they will have pasta catered, and they will also have salad and bread catered by Panera bread who has said they will cater with a 65% discount for 200 people or they will donate the entire thing for 200 people. Chris said that he would be going to ICC, and right now he is coming to LMCAS to get more campus involvement and funds. Chris said the event is going to be a big community thing with Brentwood, Pittsburg, Antioch, and Oakley, and they are working on trying to get mayors and city council members to attend the event. He said that he has spoken with Eddy Heart who is a former Olympic medalist and a record-holder. Chris said he wanted this to be a discussion item, and that he would come back next week with a proposal for the event. He said that fliers are being made, and He and Elaine had just made a letter to send out regarding the event.

· Christina said that the flier could be submitted the SGC who will be having their meeting next week.

· Chris said that he was working on getting a speaker and important people to come. He said Morgan is the head of the committee that is organizing the raffle item so he would speak to her to see if she would like help.

· Dave said that if he wanted to get a donation, technically no clubs are non-profit organization, and the only true non-profit organization if ‘Foundation’.

· Chris said that they working on having a live-band perform at the event, and informational speakers. He said that one of the speakers would be a woman from Danville who goes back and forth from Uganda, and she would be giving an informational presentation about everything.

· Morgan added that the Uganda National Anthem would be passed out to the attendees and they would all sing the Uganda National Anthem after the USA anthem.

10. Changes to the Request for Support Form: Elaine Davis

· Elaine said that they wanted to improve the form so that it can be more clear and understandable.

· Heidi added that there were three amendments that they were working on. One of them is to have a section for the ‘set-up and clean-up crew, and another is a section where it would be discussed what would happen to items afterwards.

· Elaine told the board to email her suggestion on amendments to the form.

· Dave suggested having the form in a triplicate-carbon copy, in that way the original copy can go to the advisor, the second to the V.P. of Finance, the third to the person who made the request. Dave also suggested having an “amount requested” line and an “amount rewarded” line because there may be times when the board would approve a different amount than the one that was requested.

11. Basketball Hoops - Disposal, Storage or, Other Plans: Omar Lewis

· Omar said that they decided to give both of the hoops to the Boys and Girls club.

Call for a motion to give the basketball hoops to the Boys and Girls club

	Motion:
	Christina Cannon

	Second:
	Elaine Davis

	Vote:
	10-0-0

	Vote passed by majority.
	


· Dave thanked the board for resolving the basketball hoops.

12. By-Laws Update

· Heidi reported that they decided in the planning meeting to extend the cut-off date to make any additions or revisions to the revised version of the by-laws by Wednesday at the latest.

· Dave asked for consensus on if they wanted the cut-off date to be Wednesday, and there was a majority agreement.

·  Dave said that he thinks there are a lot of things hindering the success of board that come out of the by-laws. He elaborated further saying that he considers them poorly written by-laws that have created a faulty foundation for LMCAS. He told the board that they have a great opportunity to rebuild the foundation of the student government that is going to allow it to be successful in the long term. He told the board that it is really important for them to think beyond themselves, think beyond their experiences, and think beyond the semester about what the student government needs, and that it is also important to work with a sense of urgency because they need to be jumping into an election mode about their officer positions in about a month or so. So any changes regarding elections need to get resolved quickly.

13. Bus Pass Update

· Heidi reported that the three people who were supposed to get in contact with Mike have not been able to do so due to lack of time management sheets.

· Elaine said that right now they at the point of where they are going to meet with Tridelta to work on what they negotiated.

· Christina asked if there was a formal paper stating what the negotiations were.

Call for a motion to extend the discussion time by 2 minutes.

	Motion:
	Omar Lewis

	Second:
	Christina Cannon

	Vote:
	10-0-0

	Vote passed by majority.
	


· Christina suggested pulling the data from the district to show them that their numbers are always increasing; because having the increase, they would always hit the $30,000 and the increase that they are looking for.

· Omar suggested finding out what the student feel about it.

· Heidi clarified from the last meeting that the surveys were it but it was not enough to rule out Tridelta, there is a $5 fee that increases overtime, and he is looking into talking to Tridelta on the contract for $14,000 to get the unlimited bus pass again rather than moving on with the fee.

· Omar clarified that the reason why he brought that up was because he had talked with Peter and he was not really fine with give students another fee.

· Elaine said that in her discussion with Omar and De’shawn, as far as next semester if the vote does not go through, they want to make sure that the students have some kind of transportation. So they are not trying to eliminate anything right now.

· Dave said that the meeting with Mike would not be happening next week due to the delay in the time management sheets. Dave suggested making this a discussion item next week for 10 or 15 minutes.

Call for a motion to extend the discussion time by 2 minutes.

	Motion:
	Omar Lewis

	Second:
	Christina Cannon

	Vote:
	10-0-0

	Vote passed by majority.
	


· De’shawn suggested seeing what Tridelta wants to work with before obtaining a concensus.

· Christina suggested that De’shawn include that in the budget for next year.

14. Information/Comment Box: Elaine Davis

· Elaine said that they were thinking about getting out a box to put in the Student Life center  or maybe at the Information Center that would basically be an LMCAS box. It is for anyone to put in suggestions, questions, issues that they want to bring forth to LMCAS, so that they do not have to go through a lot looking for the board members.

· Christina asked for who would be managing the box. She said that she did think the officers should but rather the ACE.

· Heather, Jennifer, Morgan, Chris, and Maureshia volunteered to work with Elaine on the project.

15 . Newspaper Dispenser

· Elaine said talk to Cindy and she thinks it is a great idea. Cindy said a couple of different places that she wants it is in the library and a couple of other places in the central core building. However, from the pricing, Elaine said she did not think that the board would be able to purchase all, so she told them that if they were willing to work together, the board could just get maybe one or two so that they could have a few more dispensers on campus.

· Dave suggested the Elaine work with Cindy to set up a proposal to present to the board.

· Christina said that the board should consider the fact that the Newspaper is doing a good job and they have done multiple articles for the board that is not paid for, and so buying them a few newspaper stand is just a nice gift of appreciation.

· Dave supported Christina idea; however, that it is important for the board the separate 'press' form 'government'. He said rather that than thinking of it as a gift, the board should think of it as helping to support a highly involved and great student program on campus. Dave also said that it was a good idea to keep the LMCAS name off the racks.

16. Officer Reports/Senator Reports

· Heidi reminded the board that they should be having a program fair soon if they are going to have it. Saint Patrick's day is coming up, and club day is coming up. Region III meeting is Saturday 21, 2009 at DVC. Heidi said that they have got everything that they need for the student success project. Heidi congratulated Christina for being one on the persons on the district trustee. March for March is coming up.

· Christina explained that absence from the board meeting was due to the fact that she was taking a drama class. She apologized for being gone. Christina said she went to the DGC meeting.

· Heather reported that Green team did not meet this week because there was no school on Monday; however, they are still talking about making a logo for LMCAS.

· Dave requested for 10seconds after the Reports.

(Note: Information lost on recordings of the meeting)
17. LMCAS Committee Charges

(Note: Information lost on recordings of the meeting)
18. Future Agenda Items

· Invincible Children Proposal

· Officer Nominations

(Note: Information lost on recordings of the meeting)
19. Adjournment: Heidi Meldrum

· Meeting adjourned at 4:00pm

